Aptos/La Selva Fire Protection District
Board of Directors
Minutes

Thursday, March 14, 2019 — 7:00 P.M.

Administration Office — 6934 Soquel Drive, Aptos CA 95003
Complete Board Meeting packets are available on request for review at the
Administration Office and on the A/LSFPD website.

Call (831) 685-6690 or visit: www.aptosfire.com.

1.0 CALL TO ORDER

1.1 Pledge of Allegiance

1.2  Call Meeting to Order — Roll Call of Directors

President Lucchesi called to the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m., and asked everyone in
attendance to join him in saluting the flag. In attendance were Directors Darbro, Foster,
Spisak, Scanlon and Chief Lowe.

2.0 PRESENTATION

2.1 Badge Pinning — Captain Carl Steinmetz

Presentation: Chief Lowe introduced Captain Carl Steinmetz and presented him with his new
badge. Captain Steinmetz addressed the Board after his pinning.

3.0 CONSENT AGENDA

Matters listed under the Consent Agenda will be acted upon by one motion affirming
the action recommended. There will be no separate discussion on items unless
members of the Board or staff request removal of item for separate action.

Public Comment on Consent Agenda: This is the time for members of the public to
address the Board on items that are on the Consent Agenda. Oral presentations
should ordinarily not exceed 3 minutes per person.

3.1 Approve Minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 13, 2019

3.2 Approve Claims Disbursements of February 1. 2019 through February 28, 2019

3.3 Approve EZ One General Ledger Reports for the Prior Month-End

3.4 Approve Extension of Weed Abatement Services Agreement with Ecological
Concerns Incorporated and to Authorize the Fire Chief to Sign the Agreement

3.5 Approve Resolution 04-18 “Fiscal Year 2018-2019 Appropriation Limit”
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Motion to Approve Consent Agenda
Becky Steinbruner addressed the Board regarding ltem 3.4 of the Consent Agenda, advising
that the County just signed a contract for approximately $345,000 for weed abatement along
the roadways in the County.

Director Foster made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. The motion was seconded
by Director Darbro.

The motion passed with 5-Ayes.

40 ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Public Oral Communications upon matters not on the Agenda: Oral presentations should
ordinarily be limited to 3 minutes per person. There can be no deliberation or action on
items not on the agenda. The Board may refer a matter to staff or schedule discussion
for a future meeting. The public should address the Board on items on the agenda during
the Boards consideration of the item.

Becky Steinbruner addressed the Board, advising that she has been working with parties in
her area regarding defensible space; advised that she attended the event at the Graham Hill
Showgrounds last Sunday, put on by the Resource Conservation District and the Equine
Evacuation Unit — advised that it was excellent and that she videoed the event — advised that
it was very well attended and that there was a lot of interest in increasing the amount of fire
defensible space and plans to come up with livestock and pet evacuation; advised that the
head of the Equine Evacuation Unit stated that they may not be allowed in behind the fire line
anymore in the rural areas; and, advised that she was going to a Fire Wise Training this
weekend at the Las Cumbres Fire Station, which is being put on by the CERT Team up
there, and a national Fire Wise Trainer. Chief Lowe thanked Ms. Steinbruner for working with
neighbors regarding defensible space and taking responsibility for their properties, and
advised that Fire Wise is a good program.

Paul Vitali addressed the Board and advised that it has been months since the five or six
lawsuits that the District was involved in were agendized, and advised that he believed that
the public should be updated on the status of the lawsuits that were pending with the District.

4.1 Staff Oral Communications

There were none.

4.2 Board of Directors Oral Communications

Director Foster advised that he really liked the layout of the new Agenda, commending the
Chief for making the changes and acknowledged that the meeting seemed to be flowing well
with the new Agenda. Discussion ensued.
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5.0 COMMITTEE REPORTS

5.1 Committee Report: Personnel — Director Scanlon

Director Scanlon advised that there was nothing to report at this time.

5.2 Committee Report: Finance — Director Foster

Director Foster advised that there was nothing to report at this time, but advised that since this
is going to be a standing item on the agenda, that he would have a few things to bring up at the
next meeting; and, reiterated that he liked the new Agenda structure.

5.3 Shared Services Ad Hoc Committee — President Lucchesi

President Lucchesi advised that last Tuesday the Ad Hoc Committee met with a couple of
the Central Fire Board members, the Fire Chiefs, and members of the labor groups from both
Districts, and advised that they go into an in depth discussion regarding shared services with
a potential JPA and/or consolidation; advised that there was a guest speaker — Deputy Chief
Thrasher, with San Mateo Consolidated Fire Department — which includes San Mateo,
Belmont and Foster City — they just recently finished a JPA and completed consolidation in
January; advised that he presented the positives and negatives, the hardships, the issues
that he experienced during the process; advised that Deputy Chief Thrasher provided the
group with a tremendous amount of information — laying out what Central and Aptos may
experience in moving toward either a JPA or consolidation; advised that the MOU’s between
the labor groups had to be defined and worked on and PERS was a stumbling block — PERS
has made a lot of changes that the Districts have to adapt to — it was an in-depth process to
bring the three agencies together. A Director inquired if the speaker went into depth
regarding the PERS issue(s). President Lucchesi advised that Deputy Chief Thrasher was
very involved in the process and advised that the didn’t recall all of the technicalities, but
advised that PERS had implemented a lot of rules and policy changes — advised that he
didn't believe they liked JPA’s and therefore there was a lot of political activity that had to
take place — advised that some political people were able to get involved and move the
process along — advised that one of the benefits Aptos and Central may have if they proceed
with the JPA or consolidation, is that the two Districts are separate and there will be no City
Managers or City Councils to deal with — they had three different cities and they had to deal
with all the political entities. Chief Lowe and an unknown gentleman advised that one was a
district and two were municipal and there was a combining of governing bodies. President
Lucchesi advised that it was about a three and a half hour meeting/presentation with a
tremendous amount of information that was covered; advised that input was received from
the labor groups, the Chiefs and the Board members — advised that the labor groups are
going to bring information from their different groups to the meetings in hopes of keeping the
processes move smoothly; advised that Deputy Chief Thrasher gave an in-depth report on
what he believed to be the benefits of a JPA or consolidation (cost savings and the
elimination of duplicate services, etc.); advised that utilizing the shared services — which we
are currently doing — we are saving some money and getting a much better return (Chiefs,
staff and Community Risk Reduction); made mention of a checklist of 16-18 items — the
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checklist was discussed and it shows the steps that should be taken and addressed in
moving forward in the JPA or consolidation process — people have been assigned as lead
contacts within the checklist — advised that he believed the checklist was a good item to put
out there because it deals with our administration, labor and new senior staff — Gena Finch
and Nancy Dannhauser.

Director Scanlon inquired if the presentation that was developed just for that meeting or was
that report on their website — is it available? President Lucchesi advised that Chief Hall made
the arrangements to have Deputy Chief Thrasher come and advised that he may have done
it as a courtesy. Chief Hall advised that he had met with the Chief in San Mateo in late
January, and the Deputy Chief lives in La Selva — so, he was more than pleased to come
and speak to the Ad Hoc Committee and give his insight on the process — advised that he
spoke with Deputy Chief Thrasher this same date, and he advised that he was more than
willing to come back any time and answer questions, etcetera. Director Scanlon advised that
he was at the meeting and that Deputy Chief Thrasher was a guest there to “give his spiel’
[sic] on some of the challenges that they faced when they were going through their process;
it was kind of helpful to hear some of the things that we need to be aware of as we work our
way through this process — | think with the checkoff list and some of these assignments that
were made off of that — we're kind of going in that direction — one of the things that was
really interesting was how quickly they got into negotiating with their vendors once they went
through their consolidation or JPA — they became a “more bigger” [sic], more powerful entity
and so instead of one agency having some air packs, now it's three agencies now it's three
agencies and you can imagine the numbers they're dealing with — the price of those air
packs and the service of air packs all went down — the price of testing the ladders and testing
the hose and all those things that are benefits of combining resources goes down —so it's
not just a matter of - like what we're doing now, shared services — where you don’t have the
duplicity of the staff — goes away, but also all the other things that go with it as well — | would
imagine when it comes time to start purchasing fire apparatus, which is one of the most
expensive outlays that we have — we will be able to buy all the same fire engines and get a
reduced cost — gives us that power to negotiate — he really stressed the importance of having
labor involved — there’s a lot that they can do to help us along with the process — some
assignments were made with the labor groups here to prepare for our next meeting and they
are going to be inviting a labor group from San Mateo because they’re going to try and get
them there to our next meeting so they can kind of help us and answer questions — what
was the challenge, what was helpful, what we can do to smooth out our process; advised
that the important thing to consider is that this isn’t the first time that organizations have tried
to consolidate their efforts — it's been going on all over the state — it's the way that fire
agencies and other agencies are trying to put out a better produce at a reduced cost, and as
we move forward, | think it's really important to know that we are not in a big rush — this is
going to be a real patient, real deliberate and real meticulous process — we want to make
sure that we do it right.

Chief Lowe advised that labor did present their concerns at the meeting — 3535 did and |
thought that was good; we wanted to make sure that we had all three components — the
District (Board of Directors), the Administration, which is represented by me, and labor -both
the COA and IAFF — not only that we would listen to them but they would actually have some
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weight behind their voice in how we make this work; advised that it has been said since the
beginning that all three entities need to be onboard to make this successful — one of the
things that we have going for us is that we have the same administrative staff - so most of
the things that Chief Thrasher was talking about — we’re already doing — having similar
governments is good, but what is important is that we understand both the operationalffiscal
advantages, but also we need to be cognoscente of the emotional components — what do
people really want out of this and how can it improve the Districts — that is the most important
thing that | think anybody needs to understand — we are trying to improve the quality of the
service we deliver to the Districts — it's something that we do between Central and Aptos, but
something we should be doing throughout Santa Cruz County as a whole — with an entity
that we can work with to improve the service delivery model — it was nice to see an open and
honest conversation — we did disagree on some stuff, but we were at least able to identify the
issues and we have methods in place to identify the differences and a way to work through
them.

Director Scanlon advised that Chief Thrasher stressed the importance of having a backup
process — once you get into the process there is going to be a backup process in case you
decide this isn’t going to work — we can back out of it — [not audible]. President Lucchesi
advised the meeting was about 3 %2 hours — it was busy. Beck Steinbruner inquired if there
was discussion about how that agency brought in the public at various points during the
consolidation. Chief Lowe advised that one of the thing that needs to be done is to establish
town hall meetings both in all the Districts that will be affected by it — in our communities —
Chief Hall and myself will be facilitating those so that people can ask questions; advised that
transparency is what we are going for — if we are transparent it will be a smother process for
everyone if this is the direction to go, which | think it is. Ms. Steinbruner inquired if that was
discussed at all in the three and a half hour long meeting and what they learned. Chief Lowe
advised that engaging with the community is critical — whether they mentioned it or not, we're
still going to do it. President Lucchesi advised that he didn’'t know how in-depth their
communities were involved — but, all three entities had input at all levels — especially with
Districts verses cities — you have all the city councils, city managers, fire district boards — so
that can be really intense, and we discussed it among ourselves with Central Fire people - to
reach out to the community was one of our discussions — total transparent what’s goin’ on so
that nobody gets caught blindsided — try to avoid any foreseen problems.

5.4 Community Outreach Ad Hoc Committee — Director Darbro

Director Darbro advised that reached out to Mr. Vitali and Mrs. Anderson — tried to secure
some dates to get together so that they could bring him up to speed as to where the
committee sits now; advised that he has not heard from Ms. Anderson as yet. Chief Lowe
advised that he heard today that the District’s website is on track and should be up and
running by the end of July — maybe sooner — and, advised that some draft formats of the
layout have been received, and advised that it is looking pretty sharp.

6.0 CHIEF REPORT

6.1 Action ltems
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6.2 Highlights

Chief Lowe advised that at the February Board meeting a shared services Ad Hoc
Committee was created — there was discussion on who could and could not attend the Ad
Hoc Committee meetings — advised that he checked with legal counsel, and they
recommended not to have more than two in attendance at an Ad Hoc meeting because it
could be interpreted as collective concurrence; advised that when he interviewed for the
Chief’s job, he advised that he would engage with the community — advised that he met with
the Sand Dollar Homeowners Association to try to identify a collaborative effort to reduce the
risk within their community and in working with State Parks, we are going to have to use
some political connections to get State Parks to respond back — but advised that he believed
it was a good opportunity to build a relationship with State Parks — they have a lot of property
within our area and we do collaborate with them with our aquatic rescue team and with other
various fire service emergency responses — building that relationship is going to be
imperative regardless of whether he meets with the homeowners associations or not;
advised that he attended the Aptos CERT meeting to make sure that they understood that
the Chief does support CERT and Aptos La Selva Fire Protection District should support
CERT and we will — we have parallel lanes, but without information sharing and direction
from Aptos to them, they are going to continue to move forward but not in collaboration with
us — Mary and | agreed that we need to start working more together — things are starting to
free up for me a little so | can start engaging more not only as the Chief of Aptos, but
engaging Aptos La Selva firefighters with those members that are going to help us when or if
something big comes out — we’re going to need their help and working with them is the way
we need to do that — I'm excited for it — tried to do it for years in Chico and go nowhere, but |
made progress in a three hour meeting; advised that he attended the Chamber of Commerce
Business Showcase — advised that he saw Director Foster and there was Community
Reduction Staff there to hand out educational materials — it was well attended — was a good
way to meet people from the community and let them know that we are out there; advised
that Santa Cruz County cares about their fire service, and advised that he is proud to be part
of it and to engage with the community — a lot of good people and good ideas; advised that
Sarah Melton hosted a Santa Cruz County Administrative Fire Support Services section,
which is under the California Fire Chiefs Association - the administrative staff here is the ‘
backbone of the District — Sarah is an amazing lady that keeps me focused (which is no easy
task), and on schedule (not so much on time, but that's on me) — at least I'm going in the
right place — | think it was great that she has taken such an active role in the administrative
portion of our District and | can’t say enough about her — she has been amazing for me — the
subject that she talked about was the Brown Act; advised that he was elected by the Santa
Cruz Fire Chiefs as the liaison for the training officers from the Fire Chiefs — most of my
career was in the training world — I'm excited about that; advised that Aptos does not have a
big enough District to be self-sufficient — | think it's imperative for the safety of the firefighters
in Santa Cruz County that we're all working off the same training policies and procedures —
that’s one of the goals that we’re trying to have — that and sharing our knowledge with the
volunteer companies and those people that want to come through the organization — we just
have a great opportunity here with the quality of firefighters we have at Aptos La Selva —we
need to make sure that we're sharing them with everyone else — and they can also grow;
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advised that he was given a newspaper article — there was a water rescue training program
the other day — March 8t — one of the hazards that was identified in our District is the ocean
— Captain Mike Kretsch has done an amazing job with his team — he sets a high standard for .
them — one of the hurdles he had to overcome was the environment that they work in when
rescues usually occur is not when the water is calm — he wanted the flexibility to do training
when the water conditions were apt to when the rescue would happen — so they have the
flexibility to create training whenever the conditions are right — he took the initiative, set up
the training with his counterparts from the rest of the Santa Cruz fire Districts and
Departments — it's an amazing training that they do — it's an amazing skillset that they have —
it's pretty impressive to me; and, lastly advised that he had a letter from Darren Reed, the
retired Fire Chief from Butte County — Cal Fire — advised that he wanted to thank Aptos La
Selva Fire Protection District for helping out with the Camp Fire — gives an overview of the
5,471 firefighters — 908 firefighter resources — multiple aircraft, etcetera — it was great to
hear that Santa Cruz County Fire Strike Team was assigned to a street where a couple of my
friends live — our strike team was asked to hold the line and they did — it basically kept the
fire out of Chico — it's my home town and | am really appreciative of that — and, Scott Cullen
was a Strike Team Leader.

Becky Steinbruner advised that she had seen signs that there has been a FEMA training —
do you have any information about the three day training at Cabrillo College? Chief Lowe
advised that he didn’t have any information — advised that he believed it was the disaster
recovery training — I'm liaison for all the training Chiefs from all the Departments and Districts
in Santa Cruz County — the emergency management side of the house — Rosemary
Anderson handles that side of the house — emergency management and the fire service and
all risk do work hand-in-hand, but they don’t follow the same paths so to speak — they
collaborate more with each other.

7.0 OLD BUSINESS

7.1 Shared Service Agreements with Central Fire Protection District — Fire Chief Lowe
Discussion and Action

Chief Lowe advised that at the last Board Meeting we voted to approve the Shared Services
Agreement with Central regarding Community Risk Reduction and middle-management and
administration — what | brought today for old business were the Agreements for signature —
and, proceeded to read the Agreement for Services between Central Fire Protection District
of Santa Cruz and Aptos La Selva Fire Protection District for Administrative Assistant
Services — then read the Agreement for Division Chief Officer Duties — then read the
Agreement for Community Risk Reduction Duties - these are the documentation to make
what we talked about at the last meeting official.

Director Darbro made a motion to approve the signatures on the three Agreements. The
motion was seconded by Director Scanlon.

The motion passed with 5-Ayes.
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8.0 NEW BUSINESS

8.1 Update Deputy Fire Marshal Job Description - Fire Chief Lowe
Discussion and Action

Chief Lowe advised that when he asked for the updated Deputy Fire Marshal Description, he
advised that he did not vet that appropriately and advised that he took full responsibility for that
— there was some language in there regarding five years experience as a firefighter or in the fire
service — after turning the position into a civilian job description — | realized that was an error on
my part so we vetted some of the fire service requirements to make it more applicable to the
private industry/the planning department/the building department or other entities — so the
request is to change the job description to reflect a more appropriate qualification pool and then
once that is adopted we can move to Iltem 8.2. :

Beck Steinbruner addressed the Board an advised that there was nothing in the Board Packet
about the job descriptions. Chief Lowe advised that he could get those to her, and apologized
for his inadvertence. Discussion ensued, and the Chief reiterated that he just wanted to update
the job description.

Director Foster made a motion to update the Deputy Fire Marshal Job Description. The motion
was seconded by Director Scanlon.

The motion passed with 5-Ayes.

8.2 Deputy Fire Marshal Recruitment - Fire Chief Lowe
Discussion and Action

Chief Lowe advised that they just received notification that Deputy Fire Marshal Collins has
accepted a job at another organization — advised that with that he would like to recruit a new
Deputy Fire Marshal to fill that position — advised that it is in the budget and advised that would
help with the Community Reduction Division by moving this along, and advised that with the
correction of the job description there will be new testing. Director Darbro inquired if there would
be a large pool to select from once the job description is modified. Chief Lowe advised yes —
they had to eliminate a lot of potential candidates and that was how they realized the error.

Director Darbro made a motion to approve the Deputy Fire Marshal Recruitment. The motion
was seconded by Director Scanlon.

The motion passed with 5-Ayes.

8.3  Proposal for Legal Services (Joint Powers Authority)- President Lucchesi
Discussion and Action

President Lucchesi advised that he would call this a “time and materials” agreement with Mr.
Ross -- advised that two months ago he did a presentation at a Shared Services Ad Hoc
Committee Meeting — advised that his expertise is in consolidations, JPA’s, mergers ... “all that










